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QUARTERLY BOARD MEETING 

 OF THE 

 STATE PLUMBING BOARD OF LOUISIANA

BATON ROUGE, LOUISIANA

November 14, 2019
The Quarterly Board Meeting of the State Plumbing Board of Louisiana was called to order by Chairman, Terry Smith, at 9:59 a.m.

The following persons were in attendance:

	BOARD MEMBERS
	ADVISORY BOARD 
	       STAFF
	                        GUESTS

	Terry Smith
	Mike Eiler
	Ashley J. Tullier
	Matthew Winn

	Carl N. Bourgeois
	Ellis Bourque, III
	Ashleigh W. Cambre
	DJ Berger

	Trey Giglio
	Bryan Tabor
	DaKacia York
	Gene Martin

	Johnnie Marcade
	Fred Robillard
	Harleigh Corcoran
	Jay Huckabee

	Larry Reiling
	
	Jayde Sibley
	Dana A. Colombo

	Rickey Fabra
	
	Samantha Wunstel
	David Cloteaux

	Randall McGee
	
	Jim York
	J.C. Matt

	Gerald LaCour
	
	Pat Olivier
	Rhonda Smith

	Jake Causey
	
	John Odum
	Sheila Fontenot

	
	
	Glen Gremillion
	Julie Richard Spencer

	
	
	Fred Fontenot
	Laura Cline

	
	
	David Nunez
	Mitch LeBas

	
	
	Mark Sheridan
	Faruq A. Aziz

	
	
	Stephen Campbell
	Halie Guidry

	
	
	Bill Easterling
	Travis Curtis

	
	
	
	Chris LeBlanc

	
	
	
	Kyle Robicheaux

	
	
	
	Julie Fuselier

	
	
	
	Jim Nickel

	
	
	
	Bud Courson

	
	
	
	Dustin Hebert

	
	
	
	Jimmy Lockwood

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	


INVOCATION: Gene Martin   
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: Terry Smith
ROLL CALL: Ashleigh W. Cambre  
PRESENTATIONS
State Plumbing Board of Louisiana, Chairman, Mr. Terry Smith, presented Mr. Randall McGee with a recognition award in honor of his years of service and dedication to the State Plumbing Board of Louisiana as a Board Member. Mr. McGee addressed the board and thanked them for allowing him to serve as a member. Mr. McGee stated it has been a pleasure and an honor to fill that position and he knows that Mr. Giglio will do great and he also thanked the Staff and stated they are wonderful. 
Mr. Smith introduced Mr. Vincent F. “Trey” Giglio, III as the new Board Member for the State Plumbing Board.
Mr. Smith welcomed Secretary-Treasurer, Mr. Rickey Fabra and SPBLA Board Member, Mr. Carl N. Bourgeois for being re-appointed to the Board. Mr. Smith also welcomed Mr. John “Johnnie” Marcade as the Board’s new member for the Tradesman Appointment. 

                      APPLICATION COMMITTEE
Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier addressed the board and stated the board has tasked her with reporting on all the applicants who have come through the office through the waiver process. Mrs. Tullier stated we approved sixteen (16) applicants since our last Board Meeting and this Board Meeting. Mrs. Tullier stated all of them showed proof of either five (5) years’ experience, W-2’s, or eight thousand (8,000) hours which they showed viable proof from documents. 
ENFORCEMENT

a.) Violation Appeal – Faruq A. Aziz – 

On July 23, 2019, the SPBLA office received a consumer complaint from Rev. Ben Groover with Union Antioch Baptist Church against Sam Taylor Plumbing LLC, Mr. Faruq A. Aziz. On July 24, 2019, SPBLA Enforcement Officer, Mr. Stephen Campbell, contacted the contractor, Mr. Joe Bergeron, who advised him of the details in the complaint regarding the plumbing contractor, Sam Taylor Plumbing LLC, using PVC pipe in lieu of the required by contract copper piping. Mr. Bergeron advised Mr. Campbell that numerous attempts to contact Sam Taylor Plumbing LLC had been made and no response had been received and no work had been done on the job since May 22, 2019. Mr. Campbell met with Mr. Bergeron at the job site and observed the use of PVC pipe painted copper in color in several locations of the church. Mr. Bergeron stated to Mr. Campbell that several messages were left for Sam Taylor Plumbing LLC to replace the PVC pipe with copper pipe as per their contract and finish the rest of the plumbing work to avoid further delay in completing the church building. Mr. Campbell was able to contact Mr. Faruq A. Aziz and Mr. Aziz assured Mr. Campbell that he would resolve the matter once he was able to investigate the issues. Mr. Aziz stated to Mr. Campbell that he was unsure who worked on that job, but he would call Mr. Campbell back and advise what he was going to do to complete the work according to the contract. Mr. Campbell went back to the jobsite that afternoon and observed two (2) Sam Taylor Plumbing LLC vehicles on the jobsite, one (1) vehicle with a magnetic sign on one side of the vehicle with no company address on the sign. Mr. Campbell spoke with Saeed Abdul Aziz and Abubakr Abdul Aziz, both licensed plumbers. Mr. Saeed and Mr. Abubakr stated to Mr. Campbell they were not the plumbers that did the original work at the church and certainly did not use the PVC pipe that had been painted copper in color. Mr. Campbell contacted Mr. Faruq A. Aziz by telephone and inquired if he was able to tell Mr. Campbell who had installed the wrong PVC pipe on the church and Mr. Aziz stated to Mr. Campbell that he was the responsible party and held the Master Plumber license and as a result any infractions should list him in that matter. Mr. Aziz’s total due for his violations for July is $5050.00 as a result in a consumer complaint, advertising for no company address on work vehicle and vehicle signage not permanently affixed to both sides of the work vehicle. Mr. Aziz has been called before the board for installing material inside of the Union Antioch Baptist Church which was substantially below the standards established under the agreed upon contract dated March 4, 2018. SPBLA Staff Member, Ms. Ashleigh W. Cambre stated to the board Mr. Aziz came into the office yesterday afternoon and paid his advertising violation of $50.00. Mr. Aziz also gave his written response for his sub-standard violation for the board to review. Mr. Aziz’s written response stated, “To whom it may concern, in response to your letter dated October 22, 2019 with regards to the project at Union Antioch Baptist Church, I Faruq Abdul Aziz owner & president of Sam Taylor Plumbing Co. LLC states the following. I was contacted by an inspector from the Louisiana Plumbing Board on or about July 29, 2019, that he has found material installed on the project that was not according to the contract. I immediately investigated his claim after our conversation. I found that the discrepancy was in the process of being corrected. This issue had been discussed with the pastor and an agreement had been reached prior of the inspection and my being notified. That same day I called the inspector to inform him that the material was being replaced as we spoke. He did return to the project and verified the work was in progress. The project has sense been completed waiting for final inspection. Your truly Faruq Abdul Aziz”.  Mr. Aziz stated he regrets having to come before the Board since he takes great pride in his work. Mr. Aziz stated he was in disbelief when he was informed with the information and he stated he did immediately move on the situation. Mr. Aziz stated when the contract was drawn up it stated they should be paid upon inspection and they were not paid until thirty (30) days later. Mr. Aziz stated that started a domino effect and it was a huge amount of money and that is a lot of money for them especially since they do not have a big business and they are a family owned business. Mr. Aziz stated the Pastor was contacted and informed of the financial situation and he met with his Board and they agreed to give Sam Taylor Plumbing LLC an advance in order to get the necessary material they needed to replace it and correct the discrepancy.  Mr. Aziz stated he was told the guys were pressured for time and they really did the job and they wanted to keep it uniformed in what they were doing and didn’t want to cause any attention for the inspection. Mr. Aziz stated they did get the inspection and they were in the process of correcting the problem. Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier asked Mr. Aziz if he was able to ever determine who the gentlemen were who made the decision of painting the PVC pipe copper color and installing it that way. Mr. Aziz stated no he didn’t ask who did it and he explained to the Enforcement Officer when he called that he would take full responsibility for it. Mrs. Tullier stated she appreciates that, and she wanted to follow up by making sure Mr. Aziz understands that when you do have employees that work for you and make those types of decisions, that is a reflection of you, and puts your license and your company on the line. Mrs. Tullier stated the Board has the right to revoke or suspend licensure and Mrs. Tullier wants to make sure we hit home with that. Mr. Aziz stated all these gentlemen are my children, they are all licensed, and they all know what it requires. Mr. Aziz stated three (3) of them are Master Plumbers, and the other five (5) or six (6) of them are Journeyman Plumbers waiting to become Master Plumbers. Mr. Aziz stated they were not trying to be deceitful or devious or dishonest at all, that it was a circumstance that was not thought out and it should have been. Mrs. Tullier stated it is deceitful and our job is to protect the consumer and that is our concern. Mr. Aziz stated their honor has been damaged more than anything and other people have come to hear about this, and he regrets this very much and it has affected them. Mr. Aziz stated their integrity is important to them and this is one (1) situation that has been an eye opener for all the young people. Chairman, Mr. Terry Smith stated he appreciates that, but keep in mind when other people hear about that, it is not just a poor reflection on you, it is a poor reflection on plumbing contractors and contractors in general. SPBLA Board Member, Mr. Carl N. Bourgeois asked was the pipe that was installed in the lower part of the building actual copper and Mr. Aziz stated all of the building was copper, it’s just that we ran into a situation where we couldn’t buy the rest of it and they did that to get passed the inspection. Mr. Bourgeois stated he finds it very deceitful that it was put in a place that was only accidental and that they found it and that he feels the customer would have never gotten copper in that place had someone not stumbled across that while they were doing something else. Secretary/Treasurer, Mr. Rickey Fabra stated based on the fact that it passed inspection and it was caught after the fact, and it was already in there, and if the inspector wouldn’t have caught it, it would still be installed in the water system. 
MOTION:
To reduce the fine by 50% and require Mr. Aziz to pay $2500.00 and if he has another reoccurrence of any incident then his license will be revoked. 

MOTION:
RICKEY FABRA

SECOND:
TREY GIGLIO

MOTION: 
CARRIED

b.) Violation Appeal – Michael T. Richard – 
On September 17, 2019, the SPBLA office received a telephone call from Licensed Master Plumber, Mr. Mark Gambino. Mr. Gambino asked if we had a licensed plumber named Michael T. Richard. After checking our records, there is no record of Michael T. Richard ever holding a plumbing license with our office. Our records reflect Mr. Richard tested for the Journeyman Plumber Exam, October 2007, but was unsuccessful in passing the exam. Mr. Gambino stated he received a copy of a plumbing license sent to him from a contractor that had Mr. Richard’s name on it and Mr. Gambino’s license number on the card as well. Mr. Gambino stated he was going to the police department to file a statement. After Mr. Gambino filed a complaint with the police department, he emailed me a copy of the license that was sent to him along with a copy of a Kenner Police Department complaint form with a complaint number on it. Mr. Richard has been called before the Board today for allegedly forging a 2019 Master Plumber License. SPBLA Attorney, Mrs. Julie Richard-Spencer stated Mr. Richard probably did not appear since there are probable criminal charges pending and any testimony that he gives even to this body would waive his fifth (5th) amendment privilege. Mrs. Richard-Spencer stated he is probably unable to appear, but it does not preclude the Board from imposing a penalty in accordance with the statute. Mrs. Richard-Spencer stated if the Board believes there is sufficient evidence, it can impose a penalty now and your standard is not the standard that is in a criminal proceeding. Mrs. Richard-Spencer stated you do not have to wait for a criminal determination beyond the reasonable doubt, guilt, to decided that there is sufficient evidence to conclude that he fraudulently created a license and was using it to solicit work. Mrs. Richard-Spencer stated if you wanted to impose some penalties, although he is not currently a plumber, that would be in place if he sought to become a plumber. SPBLA Board Member, Mr. Jake Causey asked if he has ever been a plumber and Mr. Smith stated no, he has not. SPBLA Board Member, Mr. Trey Giglio asked if he tested for the Journeyman Plumber or the Master Plumber Exam and Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier stated he tested for the Journeyman Plumber Exam. Mr. Smith asked what year he tested, and Mrs. Tullier stated he tested in 2007. 
MOTION: 
To have Mr. Richard not be able to test for further licensure before he comes before the Board.

MOTION:
TREY GIGLIO

SECOND:
RICKEY FABRA

MOTION: 
CARRIED
c.) Violation Appeal – David Jackson Adams – 

On April 5, 2019, Enforcement Officer, John Odum, was doing a webpage search for possible plumbing violations. Mr. Odum came across a webpage for Barksdale Builders LLC that advertised plumbing. The sight was for a business owned by David J. Adams, 1702 San Saba, Bossier City, LA 71112. Mr. Odum checked the SPBLA Roster and it did not show a valid plumbing license for this company. Mr. Odum cited Mr. Adams for Soliciting Plumbing Work Without a License. Mr. Adams requested an Appeal for his Violation. Mr. Adams failed to show at the August 29, 2019 Board Meeting. The Board moved to allow Mr. Adams a second opportunity to appear at the next Board Meeting. While Mr. Adams was cited for soliciting plumbing without a license, the SPBLA office can confirm that “Plumbing” has been taken down off his ad. 
MOTION: 
To deny appeal and require Mr. David Jackson Adams to not be allowed to take an exam until he appears before the Board and he pays his violation fine.

MOTION:
RICKEY FABRA

SECOND:
TREY GIGLIO

MOTION: 
CARRIED
d.) Violation Appeal – Kyle Robicheaux – 

On August 22, 2019 Enforcement Officer, Stephen Campbell, received a complaint regarding an unlicensed person doing plumbing work at 15464 Bluff Rd. Mr. Campbell arrived at the jobsite and observed two persons doing plumbing work for approximately fifteen (15) minutes. Mr. Campbell identified himself and asked if they were conducting plumbing work at the site. The gentlemen replied that they were doing plumbing work. Mr. Campbell asked for licenses from both workers and Mr. Anthony Beaudoin and Mr. Cody Lee stated that neither had licenses. Mr. Beaudoin stated that he had let his journeyman license expire and did not renew as he should have. Mr. Lee stated that he was just a helper and did not know anything about plumbing and was just a helper for Mr. Beaudoin. While Mr. Campbell was speaking to both gentlemen, Mr. Leroy M. Slade, Jr. walked up and wanted to know what Mr. Campbell was doing there and Mr. Campbell introduced himself and explained why he was on the jobsite. Mr. Slade aske Mr. Beaudoin if he had not just asked him that week if he was a licensed plumber and Mr. Beaudoin replied that he had not been truthful to him but that he had been licensed and intended to get his license back soon. Mr. Campbell stated that all three (3) gentlemen are employees of Plumbing Solutions LLC. Mr. Kyle Robicheaux is the owner and master plumber for this company. Mr. Campbell cited Mr. Beaudoin and Mr. Lee for Journeyman Work Without a License. Mr. Campbell cited Mr. Robicheaux for Contractor Using Unlicensed Persons (x’s 2). Mr. Robicheaux is requesting an Appeal for his Violation. Mr. Robicheaux stated the guys were setting anchors for carriers and they were not necessarily soldering pipe or cutting pipe. Mr. Robicheaux stated “Tony”, Anthony told him that he had his license when Mr. Robicheaux hired him. Mr. Robicheaux stated he hired him on and bought him a company vehicle just like he does for all his mechanics, he set him up, and come to find out he didn’t have his license. Mr. Robicheaux stated this is his first time he has had to come before the Board and the first time he has ever been written up and he is more concerned with himself and how the Board looks at him about doing something that he shouldn’t be doing. Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier asked Mr. Robicheaux what is he going to do when he looks to hire additional Journeyman and Master Plumbers in the future and how is he going to ensure they are licensed, and Mr. Robicheaux stated I will definitely check their licenses. 
MOTION: 
To reduce the fine from $1000.00 and require Mr. Robicheaux to pay $250.00 and if he is caught again, he will have to appear before the Board and a possible suspension of his license. 
MOTION:
RICKEY FABRA
SECOND:
CARL N. BOURGEOIS
MOTION:
CARRIED

MOTION: 
To revoke the fine for Mr. Lee and deny appeal and enforce the fine for Mr. Beaudoin.

MOTION:
TREY GIGLIO

SECOND:
CARL N. BOURGEOIS

MOTION:
CARRIED
OTHER GUESTS
 

Joe Monaghan – Public Comment – Enforcement – 

Mr. Joe Monaghan addressed the Board and stated we have a rapidness going on with Master Plumbers filing for other plumbers in the City of New Orleans. Mr. Monaghan stated he has been going to the supply houses and watching them load all their materials and following them to the job and he watches them dig and do plumbing work. Mr. Monaghan stated when he sees this, he contacts Enforcement Officer, Mr. Mark Sheridan, and Mr. Sheridan is lucky enough to catch them in the task of doing the plumbing work. Mr. Monaghan stated he has been working with Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier and she is great and that is the woman he wants on his side especially for these situations. Mr. Monaghan stated when he first (1st) spoke up and called in his complaint, he is the type of person that wants things done instantly, and he was frustrated seeing his industry getting over taken by unlicensed guys. Mr. Monaghan stated he has pictures and license plate numbers of guys that are actually doing the work, and they don’t just have one (1) crew, they have five (5) and six (6) crews. Mr. Monaghan stated we need to go after the Master Plumber that is filing jobs for these people. Mr. Monaghan stated he had a guy call him out of the blue last week and asked Mr. Monaghan if he would file a job for him. Mr. Monaghan stated he told the guy yes, he would file the job, but send me your information and the guy sent Mr. Monaghan the permit number and the plans where the guy is going to go to the City of New Orleans and file it. Mr. Monaghan stated they have over two hundred (200) jobs going on in the City of New Orleans. Mr. Monaghan stated he goes to the jobs and catches the guys doing the plumbing work and then finds out who files the job, since it’s public record. Mr. Monaghan stated he calls the guys, some he has confronted man to man, and tells them that this is his livelihood and he is not going away until something is done, and he is not stopping it here and they have to stop. Mr. Monaghan stated our industry is going away and getting lost. Mr. Monaghan stated he is asking the Board for help since Mr. Sheridan is overwhelmed down there. Mr. Monaghan stated he would like to suggest a hotline and a committee to research the issues. Mr. Monaghan stated the main thing we need to do is stop the Master Plumber that is filing these jobs for them and we need to make the penalties harsh and start an investigation. Mr. Monaghan stated Mrs. Tullier had a great idea which was to send a letter to all the Master Plumbers stating this is what the law states, this is what we are going to do, etc. Mr. Monaghan stated if he were the Master Plumber that received the letter, hopefully, he would think, oh wait, they are on to me, I better stop. Mr. Monaghan stated he is just asking for help since it is so bad down there. Chairman, Mr. Terry Smith stated we agree with you that there is a problem and we are there too, we fight it every day. Mr. Smith stated we are in the process of hiring another Enforcement Officer for New Orleans since right now we only have one (1) and we are looking to have two (2). Mr. Smith stated we are all fighting the same battle. Secretary/Treasurer, Mr. Rickey Fabra stated our Executive Director can send a letter to all Master Plumbers stating you have to file your own jobs and you can’t file for somebody else, just to put the plumbers and the industry on notice. Mr. Fabra stated there will be repercussions if they are caught doing it and that will be a starting point. Mr. Fabra stated you will be in violation of the law if we catch you filing the job for someone else. Mr. Fabra stated that is awareness and he would like to see a Task Force put together so we can strategize how we can combat this through our Enforcement. Mr. Fabra stated it is not only a violation of utilizing your license for someone else who is unlicensed, but it becomes a public health and safety issue using unlicensed people to do the work. Mr. Fabra stated he thinks if we do the letter from the Board, putting all the plumbers on notice, and notifying the Journeyman Plumbers that this is a direct violation of the law, then those Journeyman Plumbers who may be transitioning into taking their exam to get their Master Plumbers license will be more aware. Mr. Fabra stated we need to notify the industry and then put a Task Force together to try and put some type of workshop together. Mr. Fabra stated we could generate some type of hotline to where our Enforcement Officers don’t get overwhelmed with their personal phone and just to be put on notice that this is a major problem. Mr. Fabra stated this will potentially become a health problem. Mr. Fabra stated he would like to make a recommendation and administratively we can notify the industry. Mr. Fabra stated he would lead the charge on the Task Force. Mr. Smith asked Mr. Monaghan if he would be willing to be on the Task Force and Mr. Monaghan stated yes sir, he will do anything we need him to do. Mrs. Tullier stated she would like to make a few comments regarding Enforcement since they have done such a good job. Mrs. Tullier stated that the Louisiana State Plumbing Board has more Enforcement Officers than any other Plumbing Board. Mrs. Tullier stated the Texas State Plumbing Board only has four (4) Enforcement Officers to cover the whole state of Texas so it is not for the lack of trying. Mrs. Tullier stated we need to think of a legitimate way because Enforcement never ends, and people have this vision that we have to stop it and it never happens again and that is not what Enforcement is. Mrs. Tullier stated it is a continuous effort and Mrs. Tullier appreciates Mr. Monaghan here but she also wants the public and everyone else to know that these guys put in a lot of work, a lot of effort, there is a lot of red tape, and it takes months for us to file and go through the judicial system and Mrs. Tullier is very appreciative for our Enforcement Officers. Mr. Monaghan stated from his experience, since he has put in at least fifty (50) hours of trailing these guys, we fine them, and they are not going to show up and we really need to address the Master Plumber who is filing these jobs for them. Mr. Fabra stated he supports our Enforcement Officers. Mr. Fabra stated our Enforcement Officers are out there and they are doing their jobs and it is on paper and we know it. Mr. Fabra stated he recommends that we notify the industry that there is a problem to try and slow it down and put folks in check that have a conscious. Mr. Fabra stated the Task Force would try to figure out some type of mechanism to help our Enforcement Officers be more efficient and as a support group to the Enforcement Officers. SPBLA Board Member, Mr. Carl N. Bourgeois asked Mrs. Tullier if we have any contact with the Inspection Departments and Mrs. Tullier stated the Inspectors are not tasked with checking licensing. Mrs. Tullier stated we do have some relationships with some of the better Inspectors that do work with us and a lot of our Enforcement Officers work with some of the Inspectors, but some of them you are not going to see any help from. Mr. Smith stated we need to get one (1) or two (2) people from the Advisory Board on this Task Force as well and Mr. Michael Eilers stated he would do it. Mrs. Tullier stated to Mr. Monaghan that we appreciate your efforts, but we do want to remind you to be careful when you are doing things because you are not an employee of the Board which means the Board cannot protect you in those hostile situations and always be aware of that. Mr. Fabra stated for clarity to Mr. Monaghan that the Advisory Board is going to look at and assess the situation and try to make a recommendation back to the Board to come up with some type of strategy to at least try to police this a little bit better. Mr. Fabra stated to Mr. Monaghan that the Board is not authorizing you independently to go out and we are not deputizing you. 
SPECIAL REQUESTS

COMMITTEE REPORTS

a.)  Continuing Professional Education Committee- Matthew Winn – 
Chairman, Mr. Terry Smith stated our CPE is in transition and we are always trying to improve it and he would like to welcome Mr. Matthew Winn to address the Board. Mr. Winn stated he would like to thank the Board for having him here and he is the CEO of Winn’s Career Education. Mr. Winn stated he would like to share their philosophy and how they look at Continuing Education and they see that as a partnership between the Board and the licensed professionals and the educators as well and it takes all of us to do our part to make that work. Mr. Winn stated his company is a family business and they believe plumbing is important, it’s a profession and they take it seriously. Mr. Winn stated the material needs to be engaging and has to be approached differently since these are adult professionals that are sitting in the classrooms, these are not teenagers. Mr. Winn stated these professionals have a wealth of knowledge that can be leveraged in the right way with curriculums and training from instructors to leverage that and make it an engaging experience. Mr. Winn stated it really does need to be a partnership and this can be a long-term path. Mr. Winn stated most instructors of continuing education, of all trades, are not professional educators, but there are things that curriculums can do to help them by the way it is structured and the training to help engage people and make it a good experience. Mr. Winn stated his brothers and himself grew up with shovels in their hands, they were plumbers, plumbing with their dad and they are passionate about this industry and they think it is important and they consider it a privilege to serve plumbers. 
b.) Journeyman Plumbing Practical Exam Test Committee – Carl N. Bourgeois
SPBLA Board Member, Mr. Carl N. Bourgeois stated we are in the process of transitioning from doing a hands-on practical exam to an isometric. Mr. Bourgeois stated we had a test group last night and we learned where our corrections need to be made and we are moving forward with that. Mr. Bourgeois stated our hope was to have this in place by January first (1st) and now it looks like it may be the second (2nd) quarter of next year and hopefully we will get our bugs worked out and be able to move forward. Chairman, Mr. Terry Smith stated he would like to thank Local 60 for helping with the Beta Testing. 
c.) Natural Gas Practical Test Committee – Carl N. Bourgeois
Mr. Carl N. Bourgeois stated we are also adding a practical, which we haven’t’ had since we have been issuing the Gas Test. Mr. Bourgeois stated that is pretty much put together and that should roll out after the first (1st) of the year. 
PREVIOUS MINUTES

MOTION:
To accept the August 29, 2019 minutes as presented. 


MOTION:
RICKEY FABRA   



SECOND:
JAKE CAUSEY
 


MOTION: 
CARRIED

FINANCIAL REPORT
a.) Financial Report – Rickey Fabra
MOTION:
To accept the financial report as presented by Rickey Fabra.

MOTION:
LARRY REILING 



SECOND:
CARL N. BOURGEOIS

MOTION:
CARRIED
ADVISORY REPORT




No committee meeting until April 2020
INDIVIDUAL MEMBERS' REPORT
ENFORCEMENT OFFICERS’ REPORT

                  The enforcement officers each gave their individual report. 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S   REPORT

 Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier addressed the board and stated she wanted to report back to the board and let them know that she has had great feedback regarding our new renewal forms. Mrs. Tullier stated our licensees like to be able to renew all their licenses, endorsements and registrations on one form. Mrs. Tullier stated the next thing they would like to see would be able to pay by debit or credit card. Mrs. Tullier stated that is obviously something we are moving toward in the future and our office is in the process of scanning everything in at this time and moving away from being a paper agency. Mrs. Tullier stated she wanted to remind everyone that the board member, custodian, and examiner exam request schedule was due yesterday. Mrs. Tullier stated we take those request and schedule by seniority, first come first serve, and try and schedule you for the dates you have listed, however; we know that is not always possible. Mrs. Tullier stated when you receive the exam schedule and you are listed for a date that you cannot attend, it will be your responsibility to contact someone to switch the date with them. Mrs. Tullier stated the only thing the staff asks is if you will contact the office so we will be aware of the changes that have been made. Mrs. Tullier stated she would like to remind everyone that the Continuing Education CPE Manual Order Forms are due December 5, 2019 and we need to get those forms in so we can order the appropriate manuals.  Mrs. Tullier stated she put together the business model for our possible satellite testing facility. Mrs. Tullier stated she has two (2) separate business models. Mrs. Tullier stated the first (1st) business model for opening a satellite office is for what we are seeing happening and what we don’t want to do is fall behind on testing. Mrs. Tullier stated we are seeing it happening in other states where people are waiting seven (7) months to a year, if not more, to take an exam. Mrs. Tullier stated we know we are in a good spot but we want to ensure that number one (1) we are not put in that position and number two (2) moving a satellite office up north, she hopes, is going to bring in more people to come and test and not having to drive four (4) or five (5) hours to come and test in Baton Rouge. Mrs. Tullier stated she is hoping to see an increase in licensure in north Louisiana as well. Mrs. Tullier stated the first (1st) business model is leasing a building. Mrs. Tullier stated she has determined in the Shreveport area, a facility just for testing, not a facility as large as ours, but just for testing, is roughly $1500-$1700 dollars a month which is roughly $18,000-$20,000 per year just for the lease. Mrs. Tullier stated you have the shop material, which is roughly $8,000-$10,000, security system, monthly monitoring, occupancy fees, laptops for the written exams and what we have determine this is also without proper OSHA approved venting. Mrs. Tullier stated we will not be able to find a facility that is ready for what we are trying to do. Mrs. Tullier stated we are looking at roughly $45,000 dollars in the first (1st) year just to start up. Mrs. Tullier stated once you include the venting it will be around $50,000 dollars. Mrs. Tullier stated that is what it would cost us to open the satellite office if we were leasing. Mrs. Tullier stated the second (2nd) business model option is there have been some providers with brick and mortar buildings that have offered us to be able to test at their facility. Mrs. Tullier stated the first (1st) thing she wanted to do for security purposes is design something to make sure even though we are using other facilities, possibly, that those tests are protected. Mrs. Tullier stated she has been in contact with Mr. Mike Joiner with Local 141 in Shreveport, and they have a shop facility already for us to use. Mrs. Tullier stated they have fifteen (15) laptops and that is with no rental cost and free for us to use on the weekend. Mrs. Tullier stated we would still be able to test on Saturdays. Mrs. Tullier stated the shop equipment is furnished, however; we would buy materials, galvanized, piping, copper, etc. Mrs. Tullier stated we roughly spend $800-$1,000 dollars in material every two (2) months sometimes three (3) months depending on the number of applicants. Mrs. Tullier stated opening this satellite office at Local 141 Shreveport would cut the cost tremendously. Mrs. Tullier stated we are looking at $5,000-$6,000 dollars starting it there. Mrs. Tullier stated what that also would do, would be to free up a quarter of the money that we would use leasing, to purchase new equipment for our shop. Mrs. Tullier stated we would be able to purchase laptops so when the applicants come in, they are not taking a written exam and they will be able to take it on the laptop and it tells them immediately whether they pass or fail the exam. Mrs. Tullier stated it really puts us up with the times and the staff can ensure we are using their facility for testing, that we do the same as we do here. Mrs. Tullier stated it will show that we are using different people from different organizations at those exams. Mrs. Tullier stated in the case where a Board member cannot be there, then she can be there for that exam. Chairman, Mr. Terry Smith stated the Local that is making us the offer to use their facility is a great offer. Mr. Smith stated the Board has a good relationship with Mr. Joiner and he thinks we would be foolish not to take advantage of the offer. Secretary/Treasurer, Mr. Rickey Fabra stated he agreed with Mr. Smith and he thinks this is going to be a pilot program to start off with to see how it works out. Mr. Fabra stated he wouldn’t want us to get tied up into a lease and we should try and utilize the offer and accept it and start some scheduling and see how it works out. SPBLA Board Member, Mr. Trey Giglio stated he also agreed with the second (2nd) business model, especially from a cost stand point. Mr. Giglio stated there are a couple of technical schools that have classroom facilities as well as shop facilities set up that have expressed interest in allowing us use of their facilities for free. Mr. Giglio stated he thinks we should explore those options as well on the second (2nd) business model. Mrs. Tullier asked Mr. Giglio if he would be able to set up a meeting where we can go and look at the shop and see what we are looking at so we can present another model to the Board and Mr. Giglio stated yes. SPBLA Board Member, Mr. Jake Causey stated he would assume that holding the exam on a Saturday, that we would have access and the facility would be set up in advance and the logistics all around that. Mrs. Tullier stated yes, these shops are ready, they have all the equipment that they need. Mrs. Tullier stated they do not break down the equipment and everything is already in place. Mrs. Tullier stated going to an ISO really helps us utilize that since we are only using their soldering station and threading pipe. Mr. Smith asked Mr. Giglio and Mrs. Tullier if they were going to get together and report back to the Board in April at our next meeting. Mrs. Tullier suggested to the board that they can start with one (1) facility first (1st) or if they want her and Mr. Giglio to come up with a plan and the Board decides between the two (2), the technical college and Local 141 Shreveport. Mr. Fabra stated if the technical college is making the same offer, then we could rotate it. Mr. Fabra stated we could accept the offer for both locations, have one (1) at the technical college and one (1) at Local 141 Shreveport. 
MOTION:
To accept business model two (2) with the details to be determined on location.

MOTION: 
TREY GIGLIO

SECOND: 
RICKEY FABRA

MOTION:
CARRIED

OLD BUSINESS


A.) EXAM REPORTS


1.)  JOURNEYMAN PLUMBER EXAMINATIONS





a.)  October 5, 2019 – Terry Smith/No Issues 





b.)  October 12 – Larry Reiling/No Issues




c.)  October 19 – Cancelled



           d.)   October 30, 2019 (Special) – Ashley J. Tullier/No Issues


            2.)  MASTER PLUMBER EXAMINATIONS
a.) November 2, 2019 – Terry Smith/No Issues
3.) MASTER NATURAL GAS FITTER EXAMINATION
a.) September 19, 2019 (Special) – Ashley J. Tullier/No Issues
b.) November 9, 2019 – Rickey Fabra/No Issues
4.) NATURAL GAS FITTER EXAMINATIONS

a.) September 7, 2019 – Kelly Craft/No Issues
b.) September 14, 2019 - Cancelled
   B.)  NASCLA Update Approval – Ashley J. Tullier

Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier addressed the board and stated she sent the board the NASCLA changes. Mrs. Tullier stated the NASCLA project management was geared strictly toward plumbing. Mrs. Tullier stated the cover of the book said Master Plumber, and the book has not been updated in many years. Mrs. Tullier stated most of the book is geared toward contractors, however; the Plumbing Board does have a specific section, Chapter Three (3), as well as our Title thirty-six (36) and Rules and Regulations. Mrs. Tullier stated we went into Chapter Three (3), and included all the new laws, gas laws, tradesman, and updated the back of the book with our current laws and rules. Mrs. Tullier stated we are moving forward on completing the book so NASCLA can start printing and Mr. DJ Berger can finish the business portion of the exams. 

MOTION:
To approve the NASCLA updates.


MOTION:
JAKE CAUSEY


SECOND: 
CARL N. BOURGEOIS


MOTION:
CARRIED

NEW BUSINESS

a.) 2020 Continuing Professional Education Instructor Application Approval – Ashleigh W. Cambre
SPBLA Staff Member, Ms. Ashleigh W. Cambre addressed the Board and stated she sent the Board, with their briefs, the list of all the CPE instructors that we get approved every year that turned in all their paperwork to present to the Board for 2020. Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier stated we do vet that list and every name that was on that list has been vetted through our office and we ensure that they have proper licensure. 

MOTION: 
To approve the instructors based on the recommendations of the staff.
MOTION: 
RICKEY FABRA
SECOND: 
JOHNNIE MARCADE
MOTION: 
CARRIED

 
b.) Enforcement of Licensure – Terry Smith
Chairman, Mr. Terry Smith stated lately we have had people come up with 2:1 ratio and next thing we know they have gone to 3:1, then 4:1. Mr. Smith stated speaking as a contractor and for other contractors, there is not one (1) of us that would not like to have the 2:1 ratio. Mr. Smith stated when you have an Enforcement Officer walk by and he looks over it, instead of trying to take advantage of it, appreciate it. Mr. Smith stated we need to realize we have thirty-eight hundred (3,800) licensed Journeyman Plumbers and we represent those guys too. Mr. Smith stated when you start trying to take advantage of the rule, and try to make excuses for the rule, you need to realize you are trying to cheat those Journeyman Plumbers. Mr. Smith stated we are not just here to support the Journeyman Contractors, we are here to support the Journeyman Plumbers, too. Mr. Smith stated we have to be cognoscente of the fact that we are in competition with the refineries and other crafts and if we start replacing them with unlicensed people, they are going to move, and we need to make them want to stay. Mr. Smith stated by replacing them with unqualified people we are not going to do that, and we all want to support the plumbing companies, and we also need to support the Journeyman Plumbers too. Secretary/Treasurer, Mr. Rickey Fabra stated if you get on a Davis Bacon project, it is a 1:1 ratio, there is no way of getting around it and if the Journeyman Plumber goes home, they are either going to escalate the apprentice and work them as a Journeyman and pay them that rate or they are going to knock the apprentice off too. Mr. Fabra stated that ratio is mandated by Federal Law and it’s in our Rules. SPBLA Board Member, Mr. Carl N. Bourgeois stated he agrees 100% that we need to do more to keep the Journeyman and there is a lot of stuff that goes on out there and we are aware that we have a shortage of good people in this industry and if they do not feel like we are doing everything to keep them involved, then our hole is going to get deeper. SPBLA Board Member, Mr. Trey Giglio stated we represent those several thousands of Journeyman and Master Plumbers in this state and we need to do everything we can to support all our licensees. 
c.) Contract for Many, LA - CPE Instructor Training – Ashley J. Tullier

Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier addressed the board and stated along with their agenda, they received a contract for Many. Mrs. Tullier stated last year we had our CPE Instructor Training there and the contract is to approve that again. Mrs. Tullier stated we would like to thank Vice-Chairman, Mr. Kelly Craft, as he has been absorbing the cost of that program every year until recently. Mrs. Tullier stated we will send out an email, should the board move to approve the contract, however; the actual date for the CPE Training is Saturday, January 18, 2020 but the room block is from January 17th through January 19th. Mrs. Tullier stated our chairman would like to extend an invite to our Board Members to participate, to be there, to see what is going on during our training. Mrs. Tullier stated if this is something you would be interested in, as she has spoken to a few of the board members that are, please contact her as the Board will be covering your rooms. SPBLA Chairman, Mr. Terry Smith stated himself, Secretary/Treasurer, Mr. Rickey Fabra, and Vice-Chairman, Mr. Kelly Craft are going, and he would like to invite everyone to go and he would like to see all the members there. Mr. Smith stated we all see what complaints people have with CPE and he thinks it is important for all of us to see what they are teaching and what they are learning. Mr. Smith stated instead of reading all the negative comments, we would be proactive in attending this class. Mrs. Tullier stated it will also allow the Board to see where we are at with our current provider and then look at the difference between the other providers we are looking into. 
MOTION:
To approve the contract for Many, LA – CPE Instructor Training. 
MOTION: 
RICKEY FABRA

SECOND: 
LARRY REILING

MOTION:
CARRIED

d.) Bank Resolution – Ashley J. Tullier

MOTION: 
To approve the bank resolution with adding Mr. Terry Smith’s name as chairman and we have removed Mr. Finley’s name and we will need to replace Mr. Finley’s name with Mr. Smith’s name on the bank account. 
MOTION: 
RICKEY FABRA

SECOND: 
JAKE CAUSEY
MOTION:
CARRIED

e.) Holiday Dinner/Reception – Terry Smith
SPBLA Chairman, Mr. Terry Smith stated the Board, the Office Staff, the Enforcement Officers, and the people that give our exams on the weekends, are all part of a family and we never see each other outside of the office. Mr. Smith requests the Board to approve the Holiday Dinner at a restaurant next year. Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier stated she was able to get some budgetary cost of what it will cost the Board and we will need to get a motion to approve a budget cost, so we know what we are working within. Mrs. Tullier stated she has gotten prices from different restaurants. Mrs. Tullier stated we are looking at roughly forty ($40) to sixty ($60) dollars per person plus the cost of the wait staff. Mrs. Tullier stated for approximately fifty (50) people plus a guest, which will be one hundred (100) people, would be around ten thousand ($10,000) dollars. 
MOTION: 
To table gesture to next year, that way we can do some planning ahead of time and see if we can do something to reduce that cost.

MOTION:
RICKEY FABRA

SECOND:
LARRY REILING

MOTION:
CARRIED

f.) Crawfish Boil – Terry Smith
Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier addressed the board and stated for the Crawfish Boil which will be held at our office, we were able to pull two (2) different ways, for roughly fifty (50) people. Mrs. Tullier stated for option one (1) we will need eight (8) sacks of crawfish, two (2) volunteers, two (2) pots to be able to cook that amount of crawfish in that short amount of time, along with drinks, etc. Mrs. Tullier stated we are looking at roughly twelve hundred dollars ($1,200) and again you are still going to need volunteers. Mrs. Tullier stated for option two (2) she had staff member, Ms. Ashleigh W. Cambre pull an estimate from Danny’s Cajun Catering, they come to the site, cook the crawfish on site, serve the crawfish on site, and his total is $2,185.00. Mrs. Tullier stated it is not a significant difference between the Board doing it themselves or having someone come in. Mrs. Tullier also reminded everyone there will be no alcohol since this is a state facility.
MOTION:
To approve budget cost for the Crawfish Boil.

MOTION:
JAKE CAUSEY

SECOND:
LARRY REILING
MOTION:
CARRIED

g.) Backflow Requirements – Terry Smith

Chairman, Mr. Terry Smith stated he has had people reach out to him regarding the backflow exam and every three (3) years you have to take it again. Mr. Smith stated it is a pass or fail situation and he would like to see if we can work with ASSE about making it a refresher. Mr. Smith stated he doesn’t want to change anything, he just wants it to be a refresher. Secretary/Treasurer, Mr. Rickey Fabra stated they have had these discussions before, and he feels it is the way the standards are written, ASSE 5010. Mr. Fabra stated with that standard, in order to recertify, you must have a closed book test and you also have to go back into the lab and test on all three (3) devices. Mr. Fabra stated if you do away with it, and for the Board to recognize an open book test, then you are not going to be in line with that standard. Mr. Fabra stated he thinks where the standard comes into play, every municipality recognizes that standard and if you deviate from it, then the endorsement doesn’t do you any good. SPBLA Board Member, Mr. Jake Causey stated part of that standard is ansi accredited and there are all those things to it, and it wouldn’t make sense to deviate from it. Mr. Fabra stated the ansi accreditation goes a long way. Mr. Fabra stated it is a recognition, an acknowledgement, and you have these devices on site, and you have to go in and do the annual testing for the owner, that deviation and that standard would apply. Mr. Smith thanked Mr. Fabra and stated he understood and wanted it on the record. 
h.) Enforcement Officer Increase – Terry Smith

Chairman, Mr. Terry Smith stated that he and Executive Director, Mrs. Ashley J. Tullier have been talking and our Enforcement Officers have not had a pay raise since 1999. Mr. Smith stated he would like for the Enforcement Officers to receive a pay increase. Mrs. Tullier presented the Board with options that her and Mr. Smith have gone over. Mrs. Tullier stated the document breaks down the different pay increases that you may want to choose from and how that effects the Board’s budget on a monthly and annual basis. SPBLA Board Member, Mr. Jake Causey stated he wanted to clarify that when you say they have not had a pay increase, you mean they have literally been at the same rate and Mr. Smith stated yes, literally they have been paid at the same rate. Secretary/Treasurer, Mr. Rickey Fabra stated he would like to support what the Executive Director stated earlier that our Enforcement Officers have a lot on their plate, they are short handed to start off with, they are constantly getting phone calls, and we do have to compensate them. Mrs. Tullier stated even though it has been Board approved, it will still have to go through Civil Service. Mrs. Tullier stated we have a movement on the floor to go forward with that approval and we will start filing for those increases with Civil Service. Mrs. Tullier stated generally, that will take between seven (7) to ten (10) business days, but as soon as it gets approved, that is when their date will change, and we will keep them updated. SPBLA Enforcement Officer, Mr. Glen Gremillion stated he heard that their gas mileage, as of July, increased from $.54 to $.58 per mile. Mrs. Tullier stated it depends on if you are a private organization or not. Mrs. Tullier stated the DOA, will notify us and let us know every time there is an increase and as far as we are aware it is still $.54 cents. 
MOTION: 
To approve an additional $300.00 per month increase. 
MOTION:
RICKEY FABRA
SECOND:
GERALD LACOUR
MOTION:
CARRIED
TENATIVE DATE FOR THE NEXT

 QUARTERLY BOARD MEETING
April 16, 2020 is the tentative date of the next Quarterly Board Meeting of the State Plumbing Board of Louisiana.
ADJOURNMENT


MOTION:
To adjourn the Quarterly Board Meeting of the State 


Plumbing Board of Louisiana at 11:46 pm.
MOTION:
JAKE CAUSEY 
SECOND:
JOHNNIE MARCADE
MOTION:
CARRIED







Respectfully Submitted,







____________________________________







Terry Smith, Chairman







____________________________________







Rickey Fabra, Secretary/ Treasurer

